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April 12, 2022

Present: 
· Select Board:  Mr. Joseph Fisher, Mr. Bill Ramsey, and Ms. Liz Klein 
· Mr. Tom Mayo, Town Administrator
· Ms. Michelle Monsegur, Assistant Town Administrator for Finance
· Mr. Art Robert, Assistant Town Administrator for Operations

6:00 PM:  Call to order
Mr. Fisher called the meeting to order and read the following statement:

“This meeting is being held remotely as an alternate means of public access pursuant to an Order issued by the Governor of Massachusetts dated March 12, 2020 Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law.  You are hereby advised that this meeting and all communications during this meeting may be recorded by the Town of Hingham in accordance with the Open Meeting Law.  If any participant wishes to record this meeting, please notify the chair at the start of the meeting in accordance with M.G.L. c. 30A, § 20(f) so that the chair may inform all other participants of said recording. “

He announced that Select Board members participating in the meeting were himself and Ms. Liz Klein.  Mr. Bill Ramsey was expected to join the meeting shortly.

Mr. Fisher announced that 3-time School Committee Member, Dr. Edward J. Schreier passed away unexpectedly last week.  Mr. Fisher, Ms. Kerry Ni, Chair of the School Committee, Town Clerk Carol Falvey, and Mr. Ray Estes made some remarks on the event of his passing and shared some personal stories about their friendship with Dr. Schreier.  Dr. Scherier was well known for serving the Town for nine years as a member of the School Committee.  Mr. Fisher noted that, “Many in Town will miss him and all of us benefited from his commitment to our children and our community.”  They all expressed their deepest condolences to Dr. Scherier’s family.  

Special (One-Day) License:  Hingham Public Library
Ms. Lucy Hancock presented.  She explained that the “Beyond the Books” fundraiser is being held to raise money to fund the Library’s materials, programs and books.  That they are hoping for 200 guests.  The event will take place under a tent on the lawn and will be catered by Kate’s Table.  Police Chief Jones said that he has spoken with Ms. Hancock and has no issues with the event.  There will be a police detail presence at the event.  Raffle tickets are available at www.hinghamlibrary.org and at the Library.  

Vote:  Ms. Klein made a motion to approve the issuance of a Special (One Day) Wine and Malt Beverages license to Lucy Hancock for “Beyond the Books:  A Celebration of the Hingham Public Library” to be held outside at the Hingham Public Library on Friday, May 6, 2022 from 5:30 pm to 8:30 pm.  Mr. Fisher seconded.  

Roll Call Vote:
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes
Mr. Ramsey:  not present


Special (One-Day) License: Stellwagon Beer Company
Ms. Anne Smith White of the Trustees of Reservations was present.  She explained that this event is their traditional spring festival.  They plan to have petting animals, crafts, composting workshops, sheep herding workshops, among other activities.  The first hour of the event will be a “sensory hour” for those with Autism.  She hoped for 1,200-1,500 guests throughout the day.  They plan to have food trucks and beer trucks at the event. The event will take place rain or shine. Chief Jones noted that he has reviewed the application and his comfortable with the event and the plans they have in place.  Ms. Smith White encouraged the public to visit their website at https://thetrustees.org/event/73619/ for ticket information.

Vote:  Mr. Ramsey made a motion to approve the issuance of a Special (One Day) Wine and Malt Beverages license to Michael Snowdale on behalf of Stellwagon Beer Company for the Spring Fest at Weir River Farm to be held at Weir River Farm on Saturday, April 23, 2022 from 9:30 am to 4:30 pm.  Ms. Klein seconded.

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes

Special (One-Day) License:  Barrel House Z
Ms. Stephanie Aquino of Barrel House Z said that the brewery would also be attending the Spring Festival at the Weir River Farm.  Mr. Ramsey said that he liked that the Weir River Farm rotates through the local breweries for their events. 

Vote:  Ms. Klein made a motion to approve the issuance of a Special (One-Day) Wine and Malt Beverages license to Stephanie Aquino on behalf of Barrel House Z for the Spring Fest at Weir River Farm to be held at Weir River Farm on Saturday, April 23, 2022 from 9:30 am to 4:30 pm.  Mr. Ramsey seconded. 

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes


Appointment of Assistant Harbormasters and Deputy Shellfish Constable 
Harbormaster Corson and Chief Jones attended.  Mr. Corson explained that Joe Driscoll has been in the Assistant Harbormaster position for several years and Mr. Corson is requesting his reappointment by the Select Board.  The Assistant Harbormaster is a year-round full-time position while the Assistant Harbormasters are part-time seasonal employees.  Mr. Corson noted that there were no issues with the candidates’ background checks and the Harbormaster’s budget would accommodate all recommended positions.  Mr. Corson said that the Deputy Shellfish Constable candidate, Joh Algird, is currently the Harbormaster’s Office Clerk.  If approved by the Select Board, he would take on additional duties as Deputy Shellfish Constable.  Mr. Corson said that the position has been vacant for a number of years.  With the comeback of shellfish in the harbor, he felt it was a good time to fill the position.  All positions would serve for three-year terms.  Police Chief Jones commented that all of the candidates currently work for the force and are all performing well.  

Vote:  Mr. Ramsey made a motion to reappoint Joseph Driscoll as full-time Head Assistant Harbormaster for a three-year term ending June 30, 2025.  Ms. Klein seconded.

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes

Vote:  Ms. Klein made a motion to appoint Michael McCue, Danny Sousa, Raymond Abreu, and Michael Riley as part-time Assistant Harbormasters for a three-year term ending June 30, 2025.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes

Vote:  Mr. Ramsey made a motion to appoint John Algird as Deputy Shellfish Constable for a three-year term ending June 30, 2025.  Ms. Klein seconded.

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes

Town of Hingham Hazard Mitigation Plan 2022 Update
Mr. Mayo explained that the Hingham Hazard Mitigation Plan is a statutorily required plan that is written with the Metropolitan Area Planning Council (MAPC).  Chief Murphy and the Fire Department also worked closely on the plan, as did Ms. Emily Sullivan of the Conservation Department.  

Deputy Fire Chief LaChance explained that Hingham is required to update their Hazard Mitigation Plan every five years in order to be eligible to receive certain Federal funding.  The plan looks at natural hazards around Town, such as weather-related events, flooding, and things of that nature.  Hingham has contracted with the MAPC to update their plan.  A diverse group of Town departments worked to put the plan together.  He especially thanked Mr. Randy Sylvester of the DPW for his help and his historical knowledge, which proved very valuable in the creation of the plan. 

Ms. Anne Herbst, Environmental Planner with the MAPC, presented the Hazard Mitigation Plan.   The final draft will be available for comment for one more week and then will be presented to MIMA and FEMA for approval.  Following that approval, the final plan would be submitted to the Select Board for adoption by the Town.  Ms. Herbst explained that Hazard Mitigation Plans focus on natural, weather-driven occurrences instead of things like terrorism or chemical spills.  The focus is on taking preventative steps to reduce the impact of natural hazards.  The goal is for all municipalities to have a plan in place and it is required for Hingham to be eligible for Federal funding.  The team identified risk areas, especially those areas at risk for flooding and brushfire.  They identified 155 sites, including elderly housing, dams, pump stations, communications centers and other place that could need services.  Vulnerabilities were identified and analyzed.  A variety of mitigation measures were outlined in the plan.  The draft plan can be found at https://www.hingham-ma.gov/DocumentCenter/View/13989/Hingham-MA-Hazard-Mitigation-Plan-Draft-3-24-22.  

Mr. Fisher encouraged outreach to HMLP and the Weir River Water System.  He also suggested that the group inform the Hingham School Department and give them an opportunity to review the presentation.  Mr. Ramsey said that the Board, on behalf of the Town, is taking steps to prepare for climate change and weather-related disasters.  

LSF Hingham, LLC d/b/a Legal C Bar
Ms. Victoria Maguire and Ms. Caroline Hezberg of WS Development and Mr. Mark Hayward of Legal C Bar were present.  Ms. Emily Wentworth, Community Planning Director, explained that Legal C Bar is seeking a permanent alteration of their licensed premises in order to maintain what the Select Board has previously approved through the OTS temporary policy.  Their temporary alteration allows 30 of their current seats to flex seasonally from indoors to outdoors along the sidewalk in front of the restaurant and, in part, within a portion of the parking lot, which would result in the displacement of six parking spaces.  The Planning Board has approved a parking permit and a site plan that would allow this on a permanent basis.  This parking lot seating area would not operate during the month of December when there is typically very little excess parking.  Ms. Klein clarified that no additional seats would be added to the restaurant under the permanent alteration of premises.  Mr. Mark Hayward confirmed that the seating capacity under the permanent license would continue to be 193.  Mr. Mayo noted that the proposed alterations have been reviewed and approved by Police Chief Jones.  

Vote:  Ms. Klein made a motion to approve the request of LSF Hingham, LLC d/b/a Legal C Bar, 96 Derby Street, for an Alteration of Licensed Premises in accordance with the Application for Alteration of Premises Information filed with the Town of Hingham on March 24, 2022 and subject to the approval of the Alcoholic Beverages Control Commission.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes

Locales Taco, LLC d/b/a Locales Tacos y Tequila
Ms. Scott Golding of Drohan, Morgan and Tocchio, presented on behalf of Locales Tacos.  He explained that the restaurant is looking to make their previously approved temporary OTS a permanent solution.  They have already received a modification of the site plan approval for Crow Point Village, as well as a modification of their Special Permit A3 for the parking between the two properties, and a special permit A2has been granted by the ZBA for the outdoor seating.  He reported that the Planning Board made a finding that there was sufficient parking based on the peak demands.  Mr. Golding clarified that the jersey barriers surrounding the outdoor seating area would remain intact seasonally and would be removed in the winter when the outdoor seating is not in use.  

Vote:  Mr. Ramsey made a motion to approve the request of Locales Taco, LLC d/b/a Locales Tacos y Tequila, 6 Crow Point Lane, for an Alteration of Licensed Premises in accordance with the Application for Alteration of Premises Information filed with the Town of Hingham on March 18, 2022 and subject to the approval of the Alcoholic Beverages Control Commission.  Ms. Klein seconded.

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes

Hingham Access and Media, Inc. d/b/a Harbor Media, or in the alternative, a one-month extension of the existing agreement
Mr. Mayo explained that the Town is looking to renew an expiring 5-year contract with Harbor Media.  The contract is a grant agreement that is fully funded through Comcast and Verizon fees.  The Town is required to use those funds for public education and government coverage through our PEG Access Community Chanel, which is what Harbor Media operates on behalf of the Town.  The goal of the agreement is to allow for clear communications between the Cable Advisory Committee, the Select Board and Harbor Media with the intent of continuing the great product the Hingham gets from Harbor Media.  Town Counsel, John Coughlin, added that the contract language has been updated to be more applicable to what is actually happening during day-to-day operations.  New provisions in the agreement include the addition of a private grant agreement for private productions and increased reporting requirements.  Mr. David Jones, Chair of the Cable Advisory Committee, reported that his committee unanimously supported the agreement and feels that the agreement provides proper oversight for the Harbor Media operations as well as encouraging more participations by Hingham members.  Ms. Laura Burns, 479 Main St., Chair of the Harbor Media Board of Trustees, said that she was looking forward to serving the Town for another five years.  Ms. Burns said that there has not been a final vote but noted that the Board of Trustees plan to move ahead with a vote at their next meeting.  Mr. Fisher concluded by proposing a one-month extension to the current agreement, which has been approved by all parties.  The Select Board would then ratify the new agreement, once it has been approved by Harbor Media.  

Vote:  Ms. Klein made a motion to sign the extension to the Grant Agreement between the Town of Hingham and Hingham Community Access and Media, Inc. d/b/a Harbor Media effective until May 15, 2022.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes

Education and Sharing Day
Mr. Fisher read the proclamation, which declared April 12, 2022 to be Education and Sharing Day in the Town of Hingham.

Vote:  Ms. Klein made a motion to proclaim April 12, 2022 as Education and Sharing Day in the Town of Hingham.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes

Earth Day
Mr. Ramsey read the proclamation, which recognized April 22, 2022 as Earth Day in Hingham.

Vote:  Mr. Fisher made a motion to proclaim April 22, 2022 as Earth Day in the Town of Hingham.  Mr. Ramsey seconded.

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes


Arbor Day 
Ms. Klein read the proclamation, which declared April 29, 2022 to be Arbor Day in the Town of Hingham.  

Vote:   Mr. Ramsey made a motion to proclaim April 29, 2022 as Arbor Day in the Town of Hingham.  Ms. Klein seconded.

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes

Public Comment
“The Hingham Select Board encourages community engagement and welcomes questions and comments as agenda items are discussed at the meeting.  In addition, we have set aside up to fifteen minutes for public comment for items that fall under the purview of the Select Board and are not already on tonight’s agenda.  If any guests wish to speak, please seek to be recognized.  Once recognized, state your name and address and address your comments to the Chair.  Comments will be limited to three minutes per speaker and must relate to topics within the scope of the responsibilities of the Select Board.  Speakers are encouraged to present their remarks in a respectful manner and not to indulge in personalities.  The Public Comment period is not a time for debate by members of the Select Board.  The Select Board is not adopting or endorsing any of the comments made during the Public Comment period.”
There were no comments from the public.

Town Administrator/Select Board Reports
Ms. Monsegur reported that the 2022 Town Meeting Warrant should be arriving in mailboxes this weekend.

Mr. Ramsey mentioned that the Weir River Estuary Park Committee, in conjunction with the Straits Pond Watershed Association and the Weir River Watershed Association, will hold their annual Earth Day clean-up around the Weir River Estuary on April 23, 2022 from 9:00am -12:00pm.  He encouraged the public to show up and help.

Vote:  Mr. Ramsey made a motion to adjourn.  Ms. Klein seconded. 

Roll Call Vote:
Mr. Ramsey:  yes
Ms. Klein:  yes
Mr. Fisher:  yes

The meeting adjourned at 7:32 PM.

Documents:  A complete meeting packet of supporting documentation is on file and available for public review in the Board of Selectmen’s office

